SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th JANUARY 2016 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr O Davison-Oakley,         Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Anderson, Cllr C Hughes and Cllr T Norton.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mrs A Guest, Ms D Lidgley and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION: Residents came to discuss the dangerous parking on the corner of Howard Road at the junction with Chalfont Road.  Unfortunately the parking situation has deteriorated since the full occupation of Ashley House (formerly HB House) and increased business at the car repairs and maintenance garages.  The illegal parking, whereby cars are parking too close to the junction or completely block the pavement is causing serious safety concerns for local residents.  The Police have asked that all incidents of illegal parking are now reported to them on the 101 number.
It was asked if an extra dog waste bin could be located at the far side of the Recreation Ground in addition to the two bins already in situ, as dog walkers are leaving bags of faeces on footpath 16 towards Jordans.  Unfortunately the bin would be difficult to empty as the person would have to walk and carry the heavy bag across the Recreation Ground.  Dog waste is already costing the council £1,000 per annum.  A warning poster asking walkers not to discard their dog waste bags along the footpath will be displayed if the problem continues. Litter bins can be used instead.
A resident asked about the colours of the new plaque which is being designed for the entry gates of the village.  It was agreed that the plaque design will be agreed at the Parish Council meeting.

The Parish Church Hall, which is the responsibility of the Holy Trinity Parochial Church Council (PCC), is now being rented out to a commercial organisation six days a week as the PCC need the funding.  A resident reported that residents were upset by this decision as the building should be for the community to use, including the local organisations and residents that contributed towards its refurbishment.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  None.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Hughes and were duly signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The Jubilee Trail leaflet is being redesigned and a better quality map is being sourced from a new map system.  It will then be printed.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The turning on of the Christmas lights event was extremely successful and a review of the event has been organised as the event is planned to be repeated next year
· Local groups and organisations have provided funding for a defibrillator to be installed at the Recreation Ground.  It is now being ordered and will be installed on the side of the Pavilion facing the car park.  (Action – Clerk)
· An inventory of the contents of the cemetery shed has been produced and is now located on the inside of the door.  

· The Neighbourhood Plan needs to take into account the Joint Local Plan which is currently under consultation.  Once the implications of this plan are known then the Neighbourhood Plan working group will proceed. 
· There has been a noticeable reduction in the amount of dog faeces in the village since a targeted poster campaign.  The campaign is being continued at the Recreation Ground following complaints about faeces left on the football pitches.  
· Photographs are being prepared for a shield design for the white entry gates to the village.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith) 
· A booklet on the history of the village will be scanned and circulated. (Action – Cllr Norton)
· The Baptist Church projector has been purchased. 
· A tree company that specialise in mature cherry trees will be asked for their advice on the best position for these to be planted.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Thomas)
· A shed base has been installed for the adult football team.  A shed will now be ordered.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· The Active Bucks information has been returned to Chiltern District Council although some computer problems were encountered.
· The footpath 1A improvements from the station car park have been successfully completed.

· A new streetlight has been ordered following the removal of the condemned post on Chalfont Road opposite Princess Grove.

· The flooring in Jubilee Hall near the stage is starting to lift.  It has been inspected and deemed not to be urgent but will be monitored.  (Action – JH Committee)

· The broken glass has been removed from the allotments.  They are still catching the occasional rat but it is not a problem at this time.  The allotment holders will be asked to open the gate, not to climb over it. The Parish Council will write to one allotment holder (where there are still issues with trees and storage) requesting a review meeting to be held with the council, allotment holder and Chairman of the Allotment Association. (Action – Clerk)
· Although the football teams would like the grass cut at the Recreation Ground, unfortunately the ground is too waterlogged at present. 
· The Poppy Appeal collection boxes from the British Legion were collected very early from the school and the timing issues will be discussed before next year’s collection.  A wreath was laid by the School at the War Memorial.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:  The December inspection has been completed and is being reviewed.  (Action –  Clerk)   Cllr Forsaith will be carrying out the January inspection.  (Action - Cllr Forsaith)  The Pavilion boiler was serviced in December.  Fire Risk Assessments were received for both the Pavilion and Jubilee Hall. The Pavilion recommendations were reviewed and the following actions were agreed:- To install a vent in the external store.  To replace the kitchen door with a fire rated door.  To inform the Montessori that the coats stored in the entrance lobby may increase the likelihood of rapid spread of flames and smoke in the event of a fire.  It will be recommended that they purchase a coat rack on wheels that could be stored in the changing room during school time.  To install thumb locks on two sets of doors.  (Action – Clerk)  Fire Warden training has been booked for Montessori and Seer Green Preschool staff for 6th February.
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  A master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been prepared and will be circulated to all Councillors for their response to be returned in the next two weeks.  (Action – Clerk, All Councillors)
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  There were no declarations of interest.
5. Correspondence:
· A letter was sent to the CDC Revenue department requesting an increase of 2% for the precept for Seer Green Parish Council for 2016/17.  The precept will total £44,250.
· A letter was sent to County Councillor Tim Butcher providing the results of the petition (over 200 responses) and asking for an update when the petition will be assessed and the decision reached.  He responded to say that the petition will be raised at the next Local Area Forum meeting on 17th February and at the full Bucks County Council meeting.  The Chairman will attend the LAF meeting.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· The owner of the property in Old Long Grove whose foliage is overhanging footpath 1A to the station and blocking the light from two streetlights, has responded to an earlier letter to say that they have instructed a tree surgeon to reduce the foliage this month.
· Thames Water has written to say that they will now provide abatement for 75% of the waste water used at the Recreation Ground.
· A letter was sent to the Chairman by The Chilterns Conservation Board asking if the council might make an additional contribution in addition to their membership fee.  A letter will be sent informing them that it is Council policy to only contribute to and support initiatives and projects within the village itself.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· CDC has sent an invitation for councillors to attend a briefing on the joint Chiltern and South Bucks Local Plan in advance of the public consultation.  Cllr Thomas agreed to attend on 14th January and Cllr Norton, Cllr Davison Oakley and Cllr Forsaith will attend on 20th January.  Their places will be booked.  (Action - Clerk)
· A resident has emailed the Chairman outlining his detailed views on traffic calming and 20mph speed limit.  A response will be sent outlining the current situation and asking if they would be interested in standing as Councillor as there is a position available.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· A quotation has been received for a structural survey for the Pavilion, as the last survey was ten years ago.  This quotation was approved.  (Action – Clerk)
6.
Finance  
Payments (from main account) amounting to              £5,496.32
Income 




         
      £710.00

Closing balance of all accounts at 31st December
 £54,021.67
It was agreed to appoint Ernest Newhouse as our internal auditor for the 2015/16 audit of the accounts.

7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  

Permitted

CH/2015/2096/FA
24 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW 

Single storey rear extension.
CH/2015/2111/FA
37 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

Single storey rear/side extensions including four roof lanterns, front porch and fenestration alterations.
CH/2015/2089/TP
Gabriella House, 8 Princess Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2G

Felling of a sycamore protected by a Tree Preservation Order.
CH/2015/2014/FA
42 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XN

Replacement dwelling, creation of new vehicular access, widening of existing vehicular access and laying of associated hardstanding
CH/2015/1973/FA
8 Drovers Way, Seer Green, HP9 2XF

Part two storey/part single storey rear extension, single storey front extension, fenestration alterations.
CH/2015/1948/TP
1 Ponds House, Rawlings Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RQ

Crown reduction and crown lifting of a lime tree protected by a Tree Preservation Order.
Refused
CH/2015/1894/FA
5 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

Part two storey/part first floor side extension and single storey front extension.

8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. chiltern and south bucks joint local plan:  Cllr Norton presented the Joint Chiltern/South Bucks Local Plan Consultation detailing what is different from the previous consultation last winter and the timescales.  Also he discussed the options for consulting the village community.   It was agreed to prepare a brief to start the publicity campaign about the consultation.  (Action – Cllr Norton)  Answers to the questions posed by the two councils will be formulated towards the end of the consultation.  A laser pointer will be purchased.  (Action – Clerk)  
ii. the queens 90th birthday beacons – 21st april 2016: It was agreed that there was not a suitable, high enough location for a beacon.  The School will be celebrating with a Birthday tea, to which they hope to invite residents.
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: Following the installation of a new boiler by British Gas in Jubilee Hall it was agreed that the system would benefit from new radiators and valves.  British Gas will carry out the work this month. New front doors will also be installed in January.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield) 
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:   The holly clearance scheduled in December in Green Wood by Chiltern Rangers was cancelled due to a lack of volunteers and no available chipper.  It will be rescheduled for 12th January if there are enough volunteers.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  The Seer Green sign near Bottom Lane is partially obscured by a branch.  A local contractor will be asked to remove it. (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Two trees on Longbottom Lane on the approach to Beaconsfield are leaning and possibly dangerous.  These will be reported to South Bucks District Council.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
10.
Any Other Business:  There were no matters raised.  
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 3rd February 2016, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk.
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